ACADIENSIS

The Riddle of Peggy Mountain:

Regulation of Irish Women's Sexuality on the Southern Avalon, 1750-1860

Willeen Keough

Volume 31, numéro 2, autumn 2002

URI: https://id.erudit.org/iderudit/acad31_2art02

Aller au sommaire du numéro

Éditeur(s)

The Department of History at the University of New Brunswick

ISSN

0044-5851 (imprimé) 1712-7432 (numérique)

Découvrir la revue

érudit

Citer cet article

Keough, W. (2002). The Riddle of Peggy Mountain:: Regulation of Irish Women's Sexuality on the Southern Avalon, 1750-1860. *Acadiensis*, *31*(2), 38–70.

All rights reserved © Department of History at the University of New Brunswick, 2002

Ce document est protégé par la loi sur le droit d'auteur. L'utilisation des services d'Érudit (y compris la reproduction) est assujettie à sa politique d'utilisation que vous pouvez consulter en ligne.

https://apropos.erudit.org/fr/usagers/politique-dutilisation/

Cet article est diffusé et préservé par Érudit.

Érudit est un consortium interuniversitaire sans but lucratif composé de l'Université de Montréal, l'Université Laval et l'Université du Québec à Montréal. Il a pour mission la promotion et la valorisation de la recherche.

https://www.erudit.org/fr/

WILLEEN KEOUGH

The Riddle of Peggy Mountain: Regulation of Irish Women's Sexuality on the Southern Avalon, 1750-1860

A STRIKING SCENE FROM THE LIFE of an Irish-Newfoundland woman, Peggy Mountain, emerges in the court records of the southern Avalon and the diary of a local magistrate. In early December 1834, Peggy brought her husband, Michael, before the local magistrates at Ferryland for desertion. She was pregnant and the court ordered that Michael support Peggy and the expected baby during the winter; arrangements would be made with a Patrick Welsh to take her into his home at Michael's expense. Michael initially indicated his willingness to comply "as well as his ability would allow", but the very next day, he reneged on his promise "by order of [Catholic parish priest] Father [Timothy] Browne". Michael held his ground, even when the magistrates ordered that he be put in jail for contempt and kept on bread and water for a month. Meanwhile, Peggy was temporarily placed at a local public house, but Father Browne, "under threat of the highest nature he could inflict", ordered her removed and, as there was no other accommodation available, the justices housed her in the local jail. Magistrate Robert Carter, Jr., was taken aback by the activities of Father Browne and wrote in his diary: "The Priest is inveterate against a poor unfortunate female under his displeasure and against whom he appears to direct his greatest malice and enmity.... How such conduct will end let time decide". Matters came to a head rather quickly. Peggy was very ill and the jailer reported that there were no coals for heating her cell. The priest did not relent and continued to speak out against Peggy in the chapel and wrote an open letter against her that was read publicly at the jailhouse. In the meantime, the local magistrates arranged for a Mrs. Cahill to attend Peggy in the jail. Peggy finally gave birth to a daughter on a night so cold that the ink froze in Carter's office and the bread froze in his storeroom. The child survived only a few hours. Peggy was then moved to Mrs. Cahill's house, but again, the priest ordered that she be removed. Finally, magistrate Carter himself took her in. Several days later, Peggy left for St. John's in the *Water Lily* and slipped quietly out of the annals of the southern Avalon.1

1 The term "Irish women" in this article includes both Irish immigrant women and Irish-Newfoundland women in the multi-generational ethnic group of the area, unless the context specifies women in Ireland. The term "southern Avalon" incorporates the area from Bay Bulls to Dog Point in St. Mary's Bay on the Avalon Peninsula of Newfoundland. The case summary derives from *Peggy Mountain v. Michael Mountain*, 23, 29, 30 December 1834, 2, 12, 19 January, 23 February 1835, Ferryland, box 1, ff. 57-60, 64, GN 5/4/C/1; Robert Carter Diary, 30, 31 December 1834, 1, 5, 12 January, 14, 15, 16, 19, 20, 21, 23, 28 March, 6, 9 May 1835, MG 920, Provincial Archives of Newfoundland and Labrador [PANL]. The writer gratefully acknowledges the financial assistance of the Social Sciences and Humanities Research Council of Canada and the Institute of Social and Economic Research, Memorial University.

Willeen Keough, "The Riddle of Peggy Mountain: Regulation of Irish Women's Sexuality on the Southern Avalon, 1750-1860", *Acadiensis*, XXXI, 2 (Spring 2002), pp. 38-70.

This episode raises many questions. Why was the priest so angry at Peggy? Did he blame her for the breakdown of the marriage? Did he suspect that the coming child was not her husband's? What threat did he perceive in Peggy's continuing presence in the community? Although the historical record does not provide the specific reason for the shaming and ostracization of Peggy Mountain, it seems that Father Browne's anxiety over "aberrant" female sexuality was central to the issue. Especially intriguing is the sharp contrast between the responses of the local magistrates and the priest to Peggy Mountain's circumstances, for they represent two important mechanisms for patrolling the boundaries of female sexuality – the legal system and formal religion.²

Feminist scholarship has argued that an important indicator of patriarchal domination is the degree to which a society seeks to regulate women's bodies in terms of marriage, sexuality and reproduction.³ As Newfoundland was a British fishing station/colony in the period under study, hegemonic discourses on female sexuality in contemporary Britain provide context for the discussion as the extent of their infiltration into the local context is tested. By the 18th century, the British legal tradition was a patriarchal regime that relegated women's bodies to the control of fathers or husbands. Concerns about patrilineal inheritance and the legitimacy of heirs lent particular urgency to the protection of the chastity value of wives and daughters. At the same time, Enlightenment thought was challenging the association of sinfulness with sexuality that had been the legacy of 17th-century Puritanism. Yet men and women did not have equal access to the sexual freedom of the age. Uncontrolled female sexuality was seen as a threat, not only to property and legitimacy, but also to the very foundation of the social order itself. Female sexuality was, therefore, channeled into marriage and motherhood, while the division between

- 2 I have borrowed this concept from Susan M. Edwards who discusses "the patrolling of the boundaries of thought on the nature of the sexuality of women", in *Female Sexuality and the Law: A Study of Constructs of Female Sexuality as They Inform Statute and Legal Procedure* (Oxford, 1981), p. 173.
- 3 The literature upon which the following discussion is based includes: Constance Backhouse, Petticoats and Prejudice: Women and Law in Nineteenth-Century Canada (Toronto, 1991); Linda Cullum and Maeve Baird, "A Woman's Lot: Women and Law in Newfoundland from Early Settlement to the Twentieth Century", in Linda Kealey, ed., Pursuing Equality: Historical Perspectives on Women in Newfoundland and Labrador (St. John's, 1993), pp. 66-162; Joy Damousi, Depraved and Disorderly: Female Convicts, Sexuality and Gender in Colonial Australia (Cambridge, 1997); Anna Clark, The Struggle for the Breeches: Gender and the Making of the British Working Class (Berkeley, 1995); Lenore Davidoff, "Regarding Some 'Old Husbands' Tales': Public and Private in Feminist History", in Worlds Between: Historical Perspectives on Gender and Class (Cambridge, 1995), pp. 227-76; Davidoff and Catherine Hall, Family Fortunes: Men and Women of the English Middle Class, 1780-1850 (Chicago, 1987); Edwards, Female Sexuality; Theodore Koditschek, "The Gendering of the British Working Class", Gender and History, 9, 2 (August 1997), pp. 333-63; Lynda Nead, Myths of Sexuality: Representations of Women in Victorian Britain (Oxford and New York, 1988); Roy Porter, "Mixed Feelings: The Enlightenment and Sexuality in Eighteenth-Century Britain", in Paul-Gabriel Bouc, ed., *Sexuality in Eighteenth-Century Britain* (Manchester, 1982), pp. 1-27; Jane Rendall, Women in an Industrializing Society: England, 1750-1880 (Oxford, 1990); Sonya O. Rose, Limited Livelihoods: Gender and Class in Nineteenth Century England (Berkeley, 1992); G.S. Rousseau and Roy Porter, "Introduction", in Rousseau and Porter, eds., Sexual Underworlds of the Enlightenment (Chapel Hill, 1988), pp. 1-24; Carol Smart, "Disruptive Bodies and Unruly Sex: the Regulation of Reproduction and Sexuality in the Nineteenth Century", in Carol Smart, ed., Regulating Womanhood: Historical Essays on Marriage, Motherhood and Sexuality (London and New York, 1992), pp. 7-32.

public (rational, active, individualist, masculine) and private (emotional, passive, dependent, feminine) domains was underscored.

These discourses grew within the context of late-18th- and early-19th-century evangelicalism as it shaped middle-class ideals of female domesticity, fragility, passivity and dependence. Female sexuality was further constrained as middle-class ideology fashioned a dichotomized construction of woman as either frail, asexual vessel, embodied in the respectable wife and mother, or temptress Eve, embodied in the prostitute. Separate sphere ideology intensified. Women who occupied "public" spaces or who demonstrated a capacity for social or economic independence, even physical hardiness, were increasingly seen as deviant. Overt female sexuality was particularly problematic for it "disturbed the public/private division of space along gender lines so essential to the male spectator's mental mapping of the civic order".⁴ As the 19th century unfolded, legal, medical and scientific discourses continued to embellish the construction of woman as "the unruly body", consumed by her "sex", problematic by her very biological nature and requiring increased monitoring and regulation.

These discourses on female sexuality and respectability were infiltrating 18th- and 19th-century Newfoundland through its British legal regime and an emerging local middle class of administrators, churchmen and merchants, many of whom maintained strong ties with Britain.⁵ On the island, gender ideology was tempered by the exigencies of colonial policy as it was articulated by central authorities in St. John's. And this ideology also assumed ethnic undertones as the Irish population in Newfoundland increased. From the mid 1700s onward, as Irish servants increasingly replaced English labour in the fishery and as an Irish-Newfoundland trade in passengers and provisions expanded, Irish migration to the island swelled.⁶

British authorities in Newfoundland watched the growing number of Irish migrants with levels of concern ranging from wariness to near hysteria. Official correspondence and proclamations for the period articulated several common themes about the Irish population. The authorities claimed that the Irish were a "disaffected", "treacherous" people who would prove to be Britain's "greatest Enemy" in times of war. They bred prodigiously and were already overtaking the local English-Protestant population in numbers. Officials claimed these "Wicked & Idle People", who were prone to excessive drink and disorderly behaviour, terrorized "His Majesty's loyal Protestant subjects" and were responsible for most of the crime that occurred over the

⁴ Judith Walkowitz, City of Dreadful Delight: Narratives of Sexual Danger in Late-Victorian London (Chicago, 1992), p. 23.

⁵ Up to the early decades of the 19th century, most of this group were Anglo-Protestant and many returned to Britain after stays of varying lengths on the island. Those who remained kept their strong family, commercial and/or professional connections with Britain. There was a smaller Irish mercantile element in Newfoundland as well but, while this group achieved increasing prominence in St. John's in the 19th century, Irish merchant-planters on the southern Avalon (again, predominantly a Protestant group) had wound up their interests in the area by the late 18th century.

⁶ For information on Irish immigration to Newfoundland in general, see the scholarship of John J. Mannion, including: "Introduction", in John J. Mannion, ed., *The Peopling of Newfoundland: Essays in Historical Geography* (St. John's, 1977), pp. 5-9; Mannion, "Tracing the Irish: A Geographical Guide", *The Newfoundland Ancestor*, 9, 1 (Spring 1993), pp. 4-18.

winter. Thus, a battery of orders and regulations attempted to limit the numbers of Irish remaining on the island after the fishing season was over.⁷

Three important contextual elements framed the perspective of visiting British authorities towards the Irish in Newfoundland. First, their attitudes reflected contemporary English perceptions of difference between the Anglo-Saxon and Gaelic "races". Second, most of the Irish in Newfoundland were Catholics, and were therefore subject to a penal regime similar to that which existed in Ireland and Great Britain at the time. Third, Britain was ambivalent about permanent settlement in Newfoundland until the early 1800s. For centuries, British authorities had viewed Newfoundland as a fishing station rather than a colony, and had struggled to promote the migratory fishery, at the expense of a resident sector, in order to preserve the hub of the industry in the West of England and to maintain Britain's nursery for seamen. Nonetheless, British authorities in Newfoundland expressed more concern about the Irish remaining on the island than the English, and official discourse constructed "Irishness" as inherently feckless, intemperate, disloyal and unruly. The Irish were a "problem" group that required constant regulation and surveillance.

Part of this official discourse focused on an image of the Irish woman immigrant as a vagrant and a whore. This fits within a broader context in which British authorities discouraged the presence of all women in Newfoundland. The very characteristics that made women essential to colonial ventures on the mainland – their stabilizing effect, their essential role in forming a permanent population – posed a threat to British enterprise in Newfoundland, as a resident fishery would weaken the migratory sector. As Capt. Francis Wheler, a naval officer in Newfoundland, reassured the home government in 1684: "Soe longe as there comes noe women they are not fixed".⁸ While official policy discouraged women migrants in general, authorities in St. John's highlighted the undesirability of Irish women in particular. Official documents of the period portray Irish women immigrants as degenerate,

7 See, for example, Remarks of Naval Officer Cummins in relation to Newfoundland [c. 1705], Colonial Office [CO] 194/3/424-5. See also Capt. Van Brugh to Commissioners for Trade, 6 November 1738 (transcribed from CO 194/10/93), Subseries 04-056/01, f. 25-B-2-1; Governor Cadre Smith to Commissioners for Trade, 1742, Governor Byng to Commissioners for Trade, 1743 (from CO 194/11/41), Sub-series 04-057/02, f. 25-A-27-56, 04/058, Keith Matthews Collection, Coll. 24, box 9, Maritime History Archives [MHA]; Order, Governor Hugh Palliser, 2 June 1767, GN 2/1/A, 4/41-44/1764; Order, Palliser, 31 October 1764, GN 2/1/A, 3/272-3/1764; Order, Governor John Byron, 29 September 1769, GN 2/1/A, 4/201/1769; Order, Byron, 31 October 1770, GN 2/1/A, 4/285/1770; Order, Governor Molinoux Shuldham, 24 June 1772 GN 2/1/A, 5/60/1772; Order, Shuldham, 13 July 1772, GN 2/1/A, 5/102/1772; Order, Shuldham, 12 October 1773, GN 2/1/A, 5/143/1772; Order, Governor Robert Duff, 12 July 1775, GN 2/1/A, 6/17/1775; Orders (2), Duff, 16 October 1775, GN 2/1/A, 6/100-1/1775; Circular Letter, Governor John Montague to the Magistrates of the various districts in Newfoundland, 6 October 1777, GN 2/1/A, 7/33-35/1777; Order, Montague, 3 October 1778, GN 2/1/A, 7/70/1778; Proclamation and Public Notice, Governor Mark Milbanke, 13 October 1789, GN 2/1/A, 12/38-41/1789; Milbanke to James O Donel (Catholic Prefect-Apostolic, later Bishop, at Newfoundland), 2 November 1790, GN 2/1/A, 12/102/1790; Public Notice, Governor Richard King, 19 September 1792, GN 2/1/A, 12/157/1792; Proclamation, Governor William Waldegrave and covering correspondence to the Magistrates of Newfoundland, 27 September 1798, GN 2/1/A, 14/282-7/1798; Proclamations (2), Governor John Gambier, 18 September 1802, GN 2/1/A, 16/282-87/1802, PANL.

⁸ W. Gordon Handcock, 'Soe longe as there comes noe women': Origins of English Settlement in Newfoundland (St. John's, 1989), p. 32.

unproductive and dangerous to the social and moral order. Central authorities argued that these women caused "much disorder and Disturbance against the Peace" and inevitably became a charge on the more respectable inhabitants of the island. Many "devious", single Irish women, they said, arrived in Newfoundland pregnant and disguised their condition until they had hired themselves out to unsuspecting employers. Running through the records was a subtext that once Irish women were permitted to remain, all the elements for reproducing this undesirable ethnic group would be in place. The Irish woman immigrant, then, was a particular "problem" for local authorities, requiring special regulation of her own. In particular, the single Irish female servant required monitoring, for her social and economic independence from a patriarchal family context and her potential sexual agency flouted a growing middleclass feminine ideal that embodied domesticity, economic dependence and sexual passivity. Still, early governors were not without solutions to the "problem". In 1764, Hugh Palliser ordered that no Irish women be landed in Newfoundland without their providing security that they were well behaved and would not become a charge on the inhabitants. Thirteen years later, John Montague ordered that the transportation of Irish women servants to Newfoundland cease altogether.9

Despite these characterizations and orders, employers continued to hire male and female Irish servants for service in the fishery and domestic work, particularly in Conception Bay, St. John's and on the southern Avalon. The Irish presence increased and took on more permanence as the migratory fishery, plagued by almost continuous years of warfare, declined and the resident fishery expanded, in both proportionate and absolute terms. Along the southern Avalon, Irish men and women formed fishing households and hired servants of their own. Away from the watchful eyes of visiting governors, an Irish planter society took root in most harbours.¹⁰ It was reinforced through increasing Irish migration through the close of the 18th century and into the early decades of the 19th century.

How did hegemonic constructions of womanhood, and particularly Irish womanhood, play out on the southern Avalon, where community formation was still in its early stages among an essentially plebeian Irish population and where gender relations were still contested terrain? How were they interpreted by the local middle class and received within the essentially plebeian Irish community of the area? On the southern Avalon, the plebeian community was comprised primarily of fishing servants, washerwomen, seamstresses, midwives, artisans, small-scale boatkeepers and planters, and by the 19th century, numerous "independent" fishing families (in as much as they could be independent from their merchant suppliers). The plebeian community shared a common consciousness and exerted political pressure on occasion – either in the form of the "mob" in direct collective actions or as the menacing presence behind anonymous actions and threats. They were not a working class for they lacked class consciousness. But they did have a distinct and vigorous

⁹ Order, Governor Hugh Palliser, 2 July 1764, 3/232/1764, GN 2/1/A; Order, Governor John Montague, 10 October 1777, 7/35-6/1777, GN 2/1/A, PANL. See also Capt. James Story, "An account of what fishing ships, Sack Ships, Planters & boat keepers from Trepasse to Bonavist & from thence to faire Island the Northward part of Newfoundland", 1 September 1681, 16-D-1-006, MHA; Order of Hugh Palliser in *Pendergass v. Blakener*, 2 October 1766, GN 2/1/A, 4/23/1766, PANL.

¹⁰ In Newfoundland, a "planter" was a resident, as opposed to migratory, proprietor of fishing premises.

plebeian culture, with its own rituals, its own patterns of work and leisure, and its own world view. Their social superiors were the local merchants or merchants' agents, vessel owners and masters, Anglican clergy and more substantial boatkeepers and planters, who were part of an emerging middle class in Newfoundland in the late 18th and early 19th centuries. They functioned as quasi-patricians with their control of employment opportunities, relief, supply and credit, and administrative and magisterial functions. Although tied to the plebs through interdependence in the fishery, this group maintained social distance through religious affiliation and exclusive patterns of socializing and marriage.¹¹

The ways that Irish womanhood was constructed by these distinct yet interdependent groups may provide a key to unlocking the riddle of Peggy Mountain. In Britain, the working class adopted and refashioned middle-class feminine ideals during the 19th century to support their own bid for respectability in the Chartist movement and to satisfy the male-centred agenda of trade unionism. Furthermore, the British middle class encouraged this development of a working-class respectability – one that imitated middle-class ideals while maintaining sufficient difference to preserve class boundaries. In rural Britain and Ireland, as well, women were impelled into domesticity by a powerful combination of proscriptive ideology and the marginalization and devaluation of women's labour in agriculture and cottage industries. But did similar processes occur on the southern Avalon? Or were there tensions between hegemonic rhetoric and the realities of Irish-Newfoundland women's lives that delayed the intrusion of such feminine ideals into plebeian culture? And did a lack of consistency between the attitudes of secular and religious authorities in the area towards Irish female respectability further attenuate the encroachment?

In order to answer such questions, it is first necessary to examine Irish women within the context of the plebeian culture of the southern Avalon. Within this population, women acquired significant status and authority in family and community as they assumed vital social and economic roles during immigration and early settlement.¹²

With increasing numbers of women moving to the southern Avalon and elsewhere in Newfoundland, the fears of the British government were confirmed. Once women came, the population became fixed. Given the transient nature of employment in the Newfoundland fishery, male fishing servants commonly found employment in different areas from year to year, moving in and out of districts, and between harbours within a district, as work opportunities shifted. In time, the presence of women tied them to particular communities. On the southern Avalon, some Irish fishermen were joined by wives or fiancées from the home country or married women from the small, established English planter group. Increasingly, however, they found wives among single or widowed Irish immigrant women and, by the turn of the century, among an expanding group of local first- and second-generation Irish-Newfoundland women.

¹¹ I draw from E.P. Thompson's conceptualization of 18th-century English society in *Customs in Common* (London, 1991), chapter 2.

¹² The following sections derive from a much fuller discussion by the writer in Willeen Keough, "The Slender Thread: Irish Women on the Southern Avalon, 1750-1860", Ph.D. thesis, Memorial University, 2001. See especially chapters 2-7.

Matrilineal bridges often factored in the clustering of families in particular coves and harbours, while matrilocal/uxorilocal residence patterns played an intrinsic role in community formation, as many couples established themselves on land already occupied by the wife or apportioned from or adjacent to the family property of the wife.

The Irish did not establish separate communities on the southern Avalon but intermingled with English planter families and servants already in the area. The result was the almost total assimilation of the old English planter society into the Irish-Catholic ethnic group. In the late 17th century, there had been a strong English-Protestant planter presence on the shore; a century later, the population was almost totally Catholic (Figure One).¹³ This shift corresponded with the influx of Irish into the area, but it was not just the net result of Irish in-migration and English outmigration. Parish records and anecdotal evidence provided by Catholic and Anglican clergy indicate that intermarriage, conversion and assimilation worked in conjunction with Irish immigration to produce this change. Indeed, a sense of fatalism pervaded the records of the Society for the Propagation of the Gospel as the Anglican clergy bemoaned the loss of "the multitude into the strange pastures" of Catholicism.¹⁴ The Catholic clergy, by contrast, noted with mounting satisfaction the numbers of Protestants converting from "the flock of the stranger" to "the bosom of Christianity".¹⁵ The English Protestants were not moving out; they were merely shifting religious allegiances. This was particularly true within plebeian culture, where families with English surnames such as Glynn, Williams, Yard, Carew, Maddox and Martin were steadily incorporated into a growing and maturing Irish-Catholic population. Irish women played a vital part in the process, as potential spouses or cohabiting partners of not only incoming Irish-Catholic migrants but also English-Protestant men. By the turn of the 19th century, much of the population of the southern Avalon, particularly within plebeian culture, was Irish or partly Irish. A beleaguered English-Protestant group, composed mostly of middle-class mercantile and administrative families, retreated and turned inwards on itself, occasionally

- 13 On the 17th-century planters, see Sir John Berry, "A list of ye Planters Names with an acct. of their Concerns from Cape de Race to Cape Bonavista", 12 September 1675 (from CO 1/35 [17ii], 149v-156), 16-C-2-035, Keith Matthews Collection, MHA; Capt. Story, "An account", 16-D-1-006, MHA; Berry Census, 1675, 1677 (from CO 1), GN 2/39/A, PANL. Figure One presents data from 1735 to 1857 in roughly ten-year intervals. As the figures for 1755 were not available, figures for 1754 were used. The data on the numbers of Catholics in the population for 1765 and 1795 were not reliable.
- 14 Bishop Aubrey Spencer to Rev. A. M. Campbell, 22 June 1842, G series, vol. 1, ff. 9-10, MG 598, SPG, PANL. See also from the same collection: Petition of the Inhabitants of Bay Bulls for a Clergyman, 19 October 1773, C series, box 1, f. 56; Rev. John Dingle to Rev. Doctor Morris, Secretary to the SPG, 22 November 1801, C series, box 1A/18, f. 180; "Report on the Diocese of Newfoundland, Mission of Ferryland, 1845", E series, n.f.; Bishop Edward Feild to Rev. Ernest Hawkins, November 1845, G series, vol. 1, f. 159, PANL.
- 15 "The State of the Catholic Religion in Newfoundland Reviewed in Two Letters by Monsignor Fleming to P. John Spratt", 1836, p. 91, Bishop Michael Anthony Fleming Papers, 103/26, Roman Catholic Archives, St. John's [RCASJ]. See also from the same collection, Fleming, *Report of the Catholic Mission in Newfoundland in North America*, submitted to the Cardinal Prefect of Propaganda Fide (Rome, 1837), p. 39. See also Father Thomas Ewer to Archbishop Troy of Dublin, 20 September 1796, in Cyril Byrne, ed., *Gentlemen-Bishops and Faction Fighters: The Letters of Bishops O Donel, Lambert, Scallan and Other Irish Missionaries* (St. John's, 1984), pp. 140-2.



Over-wintering Population, Southern Avalon, 1735-1857 (presented in ten year intervals)

Source: Governor's Annual Returns of the Fisheries and Inhabitants at Newfoundland, 1735-1825, CO 194; Newfoundland Population Returns, 1836, 1845, 1857.

recruiting marriage partners from St. John's or England to maintain its homogeneity.¹⁶

Plebeian women in the study area were an intrinsic part of the economic life of their fledgling communities. They played a vital role in subsistence production for their households. In addition, women ran public houses, looked after boarders, provided nursing services and took in paid washing and sewing – mostly catering to single, male, fishing servants. Women were "shipped" as servants to merchant, administrative and planter families, and while the majority were recruited as domestic servants, a smaller number worked as fishing servants, heading, splitting, salting and drying fish as part of shore crews.¹⁷ Regardless of the type of service, and whether "shipped" by oral agreement or written contract known as a "shipping paper", the law looked upon these arrangements as formal contracts and required both servants and employers to fulfill their obligations under the agreements.¹⁸ The existence of this system of contractual employment, recognized by law, conjures up an image of the Irish woman servant that was far more purposeful than the impoverished, immoral woman of 18th-century governors' proclamations.

Some women, primarily widows, were fishing employers and operated fishing premises in their own right.¹⁹ A greater number ran fishing plantations with their

- 16 A limited number of English surnames largely of local mercantile and administrative families predominate surviving Anglican parish records for the area, with a healthy addition of English surnames from the middle class of St. John's and, less frequently, England itself. Baptismal records for Ferryland district provide an occupational profile of Anglican fathers for the period between 1823 and 1855: three clergyman; 19 merchants or merchant/planters; two merchants/sub-collectors of customs; one merchant/naval lieutenant; seven masters of merchant vessels; one master of merchant vessel/merchant; one master of merchant vessel/planter; three planters; one labourer; 12 fishermen; three not given. Intriguingly, no fishermen fathers were listed before the mid 1830s and 10 appeared only in the 1840s and 1850s. See Church of England Parish Records Petty Harbour Parish, box 2, Baptisms, Ferryland District, PANL.
- 17 Numerous examples of women in these various occupations can be found in the court records for the districts of Ferryland and Trepassey-St. Mary's. See GN 5/1/C/1, 5/2/C/1-4, 8; GN 5/4/C/1, 8, PANL; 340.9 N45, Provincial Reference Library, St. John's [PRL]. Examples also appear in mercantile records for the area, particularly Sweetman Collection (records of Saunders and Sweetman, a firm operating out of Placentia with dealers in St. Mary's Bay, including portions of the study area), MG 49 and Collection of Alan F. Goodridge and Son (a firm operating out of Renews), MG 473, PANL.
- 18 The writer's database of court cases contains 25 employment disputes involving women of the area. In nine of these cases, formal shipping agreements were actually referenced and/or produced. See Jane Costeloe v. Bridget Whealon, 3 August 1795, 340.9 N45, n.f., PRL; Brigus South, "Dwyer, Anstice", re: Anstice Dwyer v. Cornelius Kelly, 27 October 1797, John Mannion Name File (private collection, St. John's). See also Frida Tobin v. Mary Bony, 29 September 1818, St. Mary's, ff. 47-8; Catherine Lancrop v. John Doody, Jr., 29 September 1818, St. Mary's f. 52, GN 5/4/C/1; Margret Neile v. John and James Munn, 2 November 1818, Ferryland, f. 62, GN/5/1/C/1; Elizabeth Cullen v. James Shortall, c. 26 September 1787, Ferryland, box 1, f. 43, GN 5/4/C/1; Jane Austin v. Robert Brennan, 25 September 1843, Margaret Dunphy v. Nicholas Power, 14 September 1846, Ellen Leary v. John Butler, 5 October 1848, Ferryland, Box 2, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL. The terms of all agreements, formal or informal, oral or written, were generally upheld by the court.
- 19 For example, in 1773, Mary Shea was granted a fishing room on the northwest side of Ferryland harbour "to quietly and peaceably possess the same so long as you shall employ it to the advantage of the Fishery". See Grant of a Fishing Room to Mary Shea, 15 September 1773, n.f., 340.9 N45, PRL. In 1775, Alice Thomas of Renews was sued by her fishing servants for their wages. See *Lawrence Dunn & J. Whealon v. Alice Thomas*, 5 October 1775, 340.9 N45, PRL. Catharine Clements of Renews was the proprietor of a fishing premises and fishing employer in Renews in the 1780s and

husbands or common-law partners,20 with the responsibility for boarding fishing servants and dieters (winter servants working only for room and board) added to their other household and subsistence duties. And increasingly, plebeian women became shore crews for the family production unit in the fishery, replacing the hired, transient, primarily male servants who had been the backbone of the traditional planter fishery.²¹ On shore, they performed the crucial work of salting and drying fish, a process that required careful attention and good judgment to ensure the quality of the cure. Along the southern Avalon, the momentum for the shift to the household unit began as early as the 1780s – again, that period when the Irish were arriving in ever increasing numbers.²² The post-war recession that followed the Napoleonic Wars saw the final demise of the older system of waged labour. War-time inflation carried over into postwar wages and provisions but fish prices plummeted. Planters, unable to offset their losses, either went bankrupt or turned increasingly to family labour to meet production needs. With the old planter fishery in its death throes and the resident fishery in crisis, women stepped into the breach and took the place of male fishing servants on the stages and flakes, producing saltfish for market. Their presence at these public sites of economic production and their vital and recognized contribution to the process was an important source of power for these women, even into the 20th century.²³ This was terrain worth retaining, and even when fishing families hired servant girls, it was not to replace the women of the house in outdoor work, but to

1790s. See Petition of James Rows, Renews [c. 14 August 1784], Order, Governor John Campbell, 27 August 1784, GN 2/1/A, 10/49-51/1784, PANL; *Catharine Clements v. James Rouse*, 31 August 1785, n.f., 340.9 N45, PRL. In 1794, Jane Holly was one of several boatkeepers in Ferryland district entangled in a dispute between a former and current supplier. See *Thomas Gibbs & Co. v. William Knox, John Rice, & Henry Studdy*, 11 August 1794, Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL. In the 1820s, Ann Ryan was renting a fishing room and premises in Caplin Bay – including stages, flakes, beaches, dwelling house, gardens and lands – from Philip Tree for £6 per annum. See Philip Tree, Mortgage to John Teague, 29 November 1823, Ferryland, ff. 97-8, GN 5/1/C/1, PANL. The mercantile records of Sweetman's and Goodridge's also contain various accounts for fish and oil from households headed by women. See MG 49 and MG 473, PANL, respectively.

- 20 In this discussion, the term "common-law", when applied to a relationship between a man and a woman, indicates that the couple were not married by a religious, civil, or informal ceremony, but were cohabiting and having a sexual relationship as if they were husband and wife. Common-law relationships had no legal status during the study period and were deemed a "civil inconvenience" by central authorities because they deviated from a moral order that bolstered a patriarchal system of property inheritance. See Cullum and Baird, "A Woman's Lot", p. 119.
- 21 Smaller numbers of fishing servants continued to be hired, but mostly to supplement household labour.
- 22 The Governors' annual returns in the CO 194 series contain a section on the personnel involved in the resident fishery. The "momentum" referred to here is demonstrated by dramatically declining numbers of hired servants in relation to an ever-increasing planter group (masters, mistresses and children).
- 23 The vital role of women in the traditional fishery has also been discussed by other writers, including Ellen Antler, "Women's Work in Newfoundland Fishing Families", Atlantis, 2, 2 (1977), pp. 106-13; Sean Cadigan, Hope and Deception in Conception Bay: Merchant-Settler Relations in Newfoundland, 1785-1855 (Toronto, 1995); Hilda Chaulk Murray, More Than Fifty Percent: Women's Life in a Newfoundland Outport, 1900-1950 (St. John's, 1979); Marilyn Porter, "She was Skipper of the Shore Crew': Notes on the History of the Sexual Division of Labour in Newfoundland", in Carmelita McGrath, Barbara Neis and Marilyn Porter, eds., Their Lives and Times: Women in Newfoundland and Labrador: A Collage (St. John's, 1995), pp. 33-47.

assume household tasks in order to "free" their mistresses to contribute to more important family enterprises.

Further evidence of women's participation in the public, economic sphere is provided by mercantile records, which suggest that women were a vital part of the exchange economy of the area.²⁴ Significant numbers performed some independent form of economic activity and held accounts in their own names as femes sole, regardless of marital status.²⁵ Some were heads of households that produced saltfish and oil for market. Many more sold pigs, fowl, eggs and oakum. They earned wages having, tending gardens or making fish on merchants' flakes. They also did washing and sewing for local single fishing servants and middle-class customers. Many combined their paid services in a package of economic coping strategies that helped families make ends meet. Women's work for a mercantile firm was credited to their accounts. Work for other people in the community was "contra'd" against the accounts of their customers; in other words, a balancing entry was made in the merchant's ledger, giving the woman credit and her customer a debit entry. Some women had credit balances or received a small amount of cash when they "settled up" in the fall. Some even had their profits applied towards the debts of male relatives. Many others had debit balances, but so did most men in the community -a chronic symptom of the truck system that underpinned the resident fishery. Merchants carried these debts forward and rarely wrote them off, suggesting confidence in the women's earning abilities. Of course, men's names headed the accounts more frequently than women's, for merchants would have been mindful of the repercussions of coverture²⁶ in relation to debt, but legal principle and accounting practice masked the full extent of women's participation in the exchange economy. Women's labour in family work units contributed to the production of fish and oil credited to accounts of fathers or husbands. Women used many of the goods appearing under the names of male household heads for household production, expending labour and producing goods that were assigned no market value and therefore were not included in formal business ledgers of the day. Furthermore, merchant books did not record female networks of informal trade – the exchange of eggs for butter, for example, or milk for wool – which helped women keep their families clothed and fed.27

Religion in both orthodox and informal observance was another important source

²⁴ See Sweetman Collection (various loose materials), boxes 2, 3, MG 49; Goodridge Collection, 1839, 1841 ledgers, MG 473, PANL. In addition, merchants' and boatkeepers' accounts, including entries involving women's services, were occasionally brought forward as evidence in court cases relating to matters such as debt and balances owing on servants' wages. See GN 5, PANL; 340.9 N45, PRL.

²⁵ The Sweetman records are piecemeal over an extended period, but the Goodridge records are intact for 1839 and 1841 and indicate that 60 women in Renews (adult female population of approximately 150) held separate accounts in those two years. They were surely not all widowed or single women.

²⁶ Coverture was the principle at English common law whereby a married woman's legal identity was absorbed into that of her husband.

²⁷ For other discussions of women's participation in exchange economies, see Johanna Miller Lewis, "Women and Economic Freedom in the North Carolina Backcountry", in Larry D. Eldridge, ed., Women and Freedom in Early America (New York and London, 1997), pp. 191- 208; Elizabeth Mancke, "At the Counter of the General Store: Women and the Economy in Eighteenth-Century Horton, Nova Scotia", in Margaret Conrad, ed., Intimate Relations: Family and Community in Planter Nova Scotia, 1759-1800 (Fredericton, 1995), pp. 167-81.

of informal female power within the Irish community of the southern Avalon, particularly before the encroachment of ultramontanism and the devotional revolution of the mid to late 19th century. There is evidence that Catholic women in Newfoundland performed religious rites and assumed religious authority in the century before these intrusions. Bishop Michael Fleming complained to his superiors that prior to the establishment of Catholic missions in the late 18th century: "The holy Sacrament of Matrimony, debased into a sort of 'civil contract', was administered by captains of boats, by police, by magistrates and frequently by women. The Sacrament of Baptism was equally profaned".28 Fleming was also dismayed that midwives had assumed the authority to dispense with church fasts for pregnant women. Dean Cleary's "Notebook" refers to women at St. Mary's taking "the sacred fire from the altar to burn a house" - perhaps a rite of exorcism of some sort, but certainly an act with ritualistic overtones.²⁹ According to the oral tradition, women primarily kept the faith alive before the priests' arrival by observing Catholic rituals and teaching children their prayers. Indeed, as one informant stated and most others implied: "If it was left to the men, sure there'd be no religion at all".³⁰ These references suggest that women played an important custodial role in relation to the Catholic religion in the period of early settlement. Furthermore, female figures were prominent in the Irish-Catholic hagiolatry of the area. To this day, the Virgin Mary, St. Brigid and "Good St. Anne" are a powerful triumvirate. On the southern Avalon, as in Ireland, there was an alternative pre-Christian religious system operating in tandem with, and sometimes overlapping, formal Catholic practice. This melange of ancient beliefs and customary practices made up a very real part of the mental landscape of the Irish community, and women were important navigators of this terrain. Women made and blessed the bread that had special powers to keep fairies from stealing their children; the same bread could help people who were "fairy-struck" - lost in the woods or back-meadows find their way home. Women anointed their homes with holy water and blessed candle wax to protect their families from dangers such as thunder and lightning. Women read tea leaves and told fortunes. They ritually washed and dressed the dead, "sat up" with corpses at wakes to guard their spirits overnight, smoked the "God be merciful" pipes,³¹ and keened at gravesides to mourn the departed and mark their passage into the next life. Certain women had special healing powers - the ability to stop blood with a prayer, for example. A widow's curse, by contrast, had the power to do great harm. The bibe, the equivalent of the Irish banshee, was a female figure, as was the

^{28 &}quot;Two Letters", p. 90, Fleming Papers, 103/26, RCASJ. Until Governor John Campbell issued a Declaration of Liberty of Conscience in 1784, the Catholic religion operated underground, with a handful of priests travelling incognito from harbour to harbour.

²⁹ Dean Patrick Cleary [parish priest, Witless Bay], "A Note of Church History [1784-1850]", p. 28, Fleming Papers, 103/32, RCASJ.

³⁰ Information from the oral tradition derives from a series of interviews conducted from 1999 to 2001 with 21 informants, male and female, from seven communities in the study area. For further discussion of the methodology, see Keough, "Slender Thread", chapter 1.

³¹ These were communal pipes, shared by those at the wake-house. After a smoker drew in the smoke, he or she exhaled it with the invocation "God be merciful".

"old hag" who gave many a poor soul a sleepless night.³² And places like Mrs. Denine's Hill, Peggy's Hollow and Old Woman's Pond (named for the women who had died there) had magical qualities that could cause horses to stop in their tracks and grown men to lose their way.³³ Thus, in both formal and informal practice, Irish women acted as mediators of the natural and supernatural worlds and, by extension, played a vital role in reinforcing the identity of the ethno-religious group in the area.

Court records for the area reveal that plebeian women also featured in numerous collective actions and individual interventions to protect personal, family and community interests during the period – deploying power through verbal threats and physical confrontations that did not fit middle-class ideals of femininity.³⁴ The women of the Berrigan family, for instance, were an important force in the family's struggle to hold fast to their fishing "room"³⁵ on the south side of Renews harbour in the late 1830s and early 1840s. John Saunders, a local merchant and JP, made repeated attempts to take possession of their premises (likely for rent arrears or non-payment of debt), but his efforts met with persistent resistance from the family, including the Berrigan women. In 1838 and 1842, family members were charged with violently assaulting two different deputy sheriffs as the officers tried to remove them from the property. Finally, in 1843, the Berrigans were found guilty of intimidating and assaulting John Saunders, himself, as he tried to take possession of the fishing room. There were variations in terms of the family members involved in each case, but Bridget and Alice (daughters, sisters, or relatives by marriage) were involved in two of the three incidents, while the family matriarch, Anastatia, was present every

- 32 The "hag" was a supernatural creature who came in the night and sat on the chest of her prey in an effort to impede or stop the victim's breathing. The visitation evoked a choking sensation and left the sufferer in a semi-conscious state from which s/he could only be wakened by calling his or her name backwards. Not all variations of the "hag" actually involved a female apparition; sometimes she manifested herself more diffusely in the form of a bad nightmare from which the sufferer could not wake, or a feeling of paralysis that kept the victim pinned to the bed. Still, such unfortunates were said to be "hag-rode" or "hag-ridden" rendered insensible by the powers of this terrifying female phantasm.
- 33 Information on informal religious beliefs and practices in the study area comes from the oral tradition. See Willeen Keough: "The Old 'Hag' Meets Saint Brigid: Irish Women and the Intersection of Belief Systems on the Southern Avalon, Newfoundland", An Nasc, 13 (Spring 2001), pp. 12-25. There is a literature on the derivative system in Ireland which includes J.S. Connolly, Priests and People in Pre-Famine Ireland, 1780-1845 (Dublin, 1982); George Casey, "Irish Culture in Newfoundland", in Cyril J. Byrne and Margaret Harry, eds., Talamh An Eisc: Canadian and Irish Essays (Halifax, 1986), pp. 203-27; W.G. Wood-Martin, Traces of the Elder Faiths of Ireland, vol. 2 ([1902] Port Washington and London, 1970). The oral tradition is particularly helpful in reconstructing the early spiritual life of the community. Many of these practices survived in the area well into the 20th century and there is no evidence to suggest that they skipped generations after migration, only to be revived later.
- 34 Similar incidents involving plebeian women of Conception Bay and Prince Edward Island have been reported by Sean Cadigan and Rusty Bittermann, respectively. See Cadigan, *Hope and Deception*, chapter 4; Bittermann, "Women and the Escheat Movement: The Politics of Everyday Life on Prince Edward Island", in Janet Guildford and Suzanne Morton, eds., *Separate Spheres: Women's Worlds in the 19th-Century Maritimes* (Fredericton, 1994), pp. 23-38.
- 35 The term "room" refers to fishing premises, including stages, "flakes" (structures for drying fish), sheds, wharves and fish stores for the landing, processing and storing of fish, as well as "cookrooms" for the accommodation of crews.

time.³⁶ These women's participation was not unusual within the historical context of this fishing-based economy. As essential members of their household production unit, the Berrigan women were defending a family enterprise in which they felt they had an equal stake, using compelling means to protect their source of livelihood in the face of perceived injustice at the hands of their supplying merchant and the formal legal system.

Indeed, plebeian women on the southern Avalon were not reluctant to use physical violence in sorting out their daily affairs. In assault cases brought before the southern Avalon courts during the period, women were aggressors almost as often as they were victims (by a proportion of 86:100). Of the 111 complaints involving women during the period, 50 were laid against male assailants of female victims, but 61 involved female aggressors.³⁷ Furthermore, these women assailants were not particular about the sex of their victims: 32 were women and 28 were men (with child victims in the remaining case). All the female aggressors were of the plebeian community. Most episodes involved the use of threatening language and/or common assault with a variety of motivations, including defence of personal or family reputation,

- 36 John W. Saunders v. Thomas Berrigan, 3, 5 November 1836, 1835-47 journal, ff. 62, 64-5, GN 5/2/C/3; J.W. Saunders Esqr v. Thomas Berrigan, Writ No. 8, Action in Ejectment, issued 25 September for return 1 November 1836, GN 5/2/C/4; Regina v. Anastatia Berrigan & others, 3, 20 September 1838, Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1; Regina v. William Berrigan, Anastatia Berrigan, Bridget Berrigan, and Alice Berrigan, 31 December 1842, 31 January, 23 February 1843, Regina v. James Gearing, Sr., Benjamin Wilcox, Edward Berrigan, Anastatia Berrigan, Thomas Berrigan, Sr., and Thomas Berrigan, Jr., 13, 14, 20, 27 June 1843, Regina v. Thomas Berrigan, Jr., 5 February 1844, Ferryland, box 2, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.
- 37 See Keough, "Slender Thread", chapters 5 and 6. In gauging the significance of the number of complaints found, several factors should be kept in mind. While court records for the southern Avalon are available from 1773 onwards, these records predominantly represent post-1780s cases; references to earlier cases appear only sporadically in governors' correspondence. The court records are, themselves, incomplete as no concerted effort to preserve the records was made until the late 20th century. As evidenced by various temporal gaps, many records have been lost due to neglect. And while a system evolved whereby matters were entered under several headings - such as causes, writs, minutes and judgments - rarely are the full set of records for any given case available. Furthermore, the cases examined here relate almost exclusively to the districts of Ferryland and Trepassey-St. Mary's. Roughly half the study area, the section from Bay Bulls to Toad's Cove, fell within the court boundaries of the central court district, and unfortunately, an examination of the records for that district (which included all cases in the capital, St. John's) was beyond the scope of this study. With the exception of occasional references from governors' correspondence, this subarea was not represented in my court case database. Finally, the number of adult women in the population of the area for which records have been examined thoroughly was quite small until the second quarter of the 19th century. Only by the 1830s did it exceed 400 (Figure Two). In Figure Two, data for the closest year is used when data for the five-year interval is not available. There was no 1740 census return for St. Mary's, but numbers would have been fairly low at this point. Numbers of servants were overreported in 1836 for individual communities of the Ferryland district. There was obviously an overlap in reporting some residents as both masters/mistresses and servants, for their combined number exceeds total population figures and combined totals of religious denominations for the district. The number used here is from the Abstract at the end of the census which contains a separate total for servants that does tally with the other totals. No separate summer/winter breakdown appears in the census data for 1836, 1845 and 1847. In 1845 a total of 211 servants was reported for the Ferryland district and 141 for 1857. As these individuals are not differentiated by gender, they are not accounted for in this figure. Age categories also shifted in 1857, with the most significant change in terms of this figure being the shift from an "under 14" category to an "under ten" category.



Figure Two

Over-wintering Population in Districts of Ferryland, Trepassey and St. Mary's, 1735-1857 (presented in five year intervals)

Source: Governor's Annual Returns of the Fisheries and Inhabitants at Newfoundland, 1735-1825, CO 194; Newfoundland Population Returns, 1836, 1845, 1857.

employment disputes over wages or ill-treatment, defence of family business, enforcement of community standards and defence of individual or family property. The physical assertiveness of these women and the court's matter-of-fact handling of these cases suggest that women's violence was no more shocking to the community than men's. Gender relations within the plebeian community were fluid and these women felt they had the right to carve out territory for themselves and their families in the public sphere.³⁸

Of course, there were 50 cases involving plebian women victims of male violence. These ranged from complaints of threatening language and ill treatment to more serious charges of physical and sexual assaults. In feminist scholarship, male violence against women – actual or potential – has been cited as a mechanism of patriarchal control. Yet it is evident that on the southern Avalon, the use of physical violence was not gender-specific; this was not a context characterized primarily by male aggressors and female victims. Clearly too, plebeian women felt that it was their prerogative to take their abusers to court. They perceived themselves as individuals with rights which should be protected by the legal system, and they were not deterred by notions of female respectability and self-sacrifice from asserting their claims to justice in a public forum.

Irish plebeian womanhood on the southern Avalon was not engulfed by the constraints of separate sphere ideology or constructions of passivity, fragility and dependence. Nor was it easily channeled into formal marriage – a key site for the control of female sexuality within the English common-law tradition and middle-class ideology. In marriage, a woman was accessible to male sexual needs and could fulfill her destiny as reproducer of the race; yet her sexuality could be safely constrained within the roles of respectable wife and mother. Indeed, a woman's entire person was subsumed in the identity of her husband within marriage. As *feme covert*, she could not own property, enter into contracts without her husband's approval, sue or be sued. And her husband had a regulatory interest in her body and sole rights to her services, both domestic and sexual (the latter, again, reflecting anxiety over the legitimacy of heirs).

While formal marriage was institutionalized as the proper means of ordering society, within the predominantly Irish plebeian community of the southern Avalon, informal marriages and common-law relationships were tolerated and seen as legitimate.³⁹ Given the different understanding of gender that had evolved in Gaelic Ireland – one in which traditions of transhumance, communal property and partible inheritance contrasted with English preoccupations with private property and patrilineal inheritance – this is, perhaps, not surprising. Within the Irish tradition, the

³⁸ These findings differ significantly from Judith Norton's in her examination of assault cases in the Planter townships of Nova Scotia in the first 50 years of settlement. Norton notes: "Women were particularly vulnerable in early Nova Scotia. In the 45 recorded incidents of abuse or assault identified in the early court records, 20 of the victims and five of the assailants were females". See Norton, "The Dark Side of Planter Life: Reported Cases of Domestic Violence", in Conrad, ed., *Intimate Relations*, pp. 182-9, particularly p. 185.

³⁹ This was true of plebeian and working-class communities in the British Isles as well. See, for example, Clarke, *Struggle for the Breeches*; Connolly, *Priests and People*; Stephen Parker, *Informal Marriage, Cohabitation and the Law 1750-1989* (New York, 1990); Rendall, *Women in Industrializing Society.*

chastity requirement for wives and daughters was muted, and informal marriages and divorces, illegitimacy and close degrees of consanguineous marriage were tolerated. Irish traditions differed from English norms of sexual behaviour.⁴⁰

In 1789, Father Thomas Ewer, the Catholic priest stationed at the new Catholic mission in Ferryland, complained of the irregularity of marital arrangements in his parish.⁴¹ What Ewer was observing were frequent incidents of common-law relationships and informal marriages, separations and divorces in the area, part of a marital regime that kept fairly loose reins on female sexuality and, in effect, provided freedom for a number of women from the repercussions of coverture. It is difficult to determine the extent of such relationships on the southern Avalon, given the lack of parish records, particularly before the 1820s. However, the 1800 nominal census of 166 family groupings in Ferryland district suggests the existence of as many as 33 such relationships (20 per cent of the total), either then or in the recent past.⁴² References to common-law relationships also appeared occasionally in court hearings and governors' correspondence.⁴³ Such arrangements were accepted by the local population, especially when children were cared for in stable family relationships and did not become a charge on the community.

Irish plebeian women who entered into formal marriages on the southern Avalon were not readily constrained either, given their vital role as co-producers in family economies. In this, they were similar to their counterparts in rural Ireland, or certainly 18th-century rural Ireland, where women gained status from their role as co-producers in a mixed farming and domestic textile economy.⁴⁴ Within both contexts, married

- 40 Kathleen M. Brown discusses the differences in systems of knowledge about gender between England and Gaelic Ireland in *Good Wives, Nasty Wenches, and Anxious Patriarchs: Gender, Race, and Power in Colonial Virginia* (Chapel Hill, 1994), pp. 33-7. The Irish system was eroded over time, however, by the incursions of English law and culture and an increasingly centralized and patriarchal Catholic church.
- 41 Father Ewer to Archbishop Troy, Dublin, 30 November 1789, in Byrne, ed., *Gentlemen-Bishops*, pp. 77-9.
- 42 This number may underestimate the phenomenon, for the census-taker, magistrate Robert Carter (father of Robert Carter, Jr.), would likely not have questioned claims of marital status unless he was personally aware of a couple's circumstances. See Pole Papers, 1799-1800, MG 205, PANL. For a more detailed analysis, see Keough, "Slender Thread", Appendix D.
- 43 As part of the process of obtaining a grant in 1750 to Pigeon's Plantation in Ferryland, for example, Elizabeth Gobbet, who had lived with Elias Pigeon before his death, had to swear to the court at Ferryland that she was not currently married to John Allen, but that they were "only keeping company together". See GN 2/1/A, 1/115, 136, 141/1750; Carter-Benger-Nason Collection, MG 247, PANL. In 1759, Henry Tucker petitioned the Governor for title to a plantation of his deceased mother in Ferryland; the property was currently in the possession of Thomas Power, with whom his mother had been living "in the state of incontinency without being married to him". See Order of Governor Richard Edwards to the fishing admirals and magistrates of Ferryland, 13 October 1759, GN 2/1/A, 3/44-5/1759, PANL. In 1787, Hannah (Carney) and William Mcdaniel admitted to the local court that they were not actually married but living common law. See *Catharine Weston v. Hannah & William Mcdaniel*, 8 March 1787, Ferryland, box 1, ff. 25-6, GN 5/4/C/1, PANL. In 1802, Mary Stokes of St. Mary's sued William Kearney for her deceased mother's possessions because William Mcearney, 30 September 1802, St. Mary's, n.f., 340.9 N45, PRL.
- 44 Rural Irish women performed domestic tasks as well as heavy agricultural work in the fields. They also gathered seaweed for fertilizer and food, carried peat for fuel, kept livestock, sold eggs and distilled and sold spirits. In addition, they generated what was often the family's only cash income through their

women exercised considerable autonomy in running their households and also had significant influence over matters outside home. While a facade of patriarchal authority was usually maintained in both cultures, male decision-making was frequently directed by women behind the scenes. Clarkson describes this family power structure in Ireland as a "matriarchal management behind a patriarchal exterior".⁴⁵ The oral tradition on the southern Avalon has a more homespun equivalent: "She made the cannonballs, and he fired them".

In general, then, middle-class constructs of female respectability and anxieties about regulating female sexuality did not easily insinuate themselves into Irish plebeian culture on the southern Avalon. Women's essential role in community formation, powerful position in an alternative belief system, deployment of informal power in community life, and essential roles in subsistence production and the fishery mitigated against the adaptation of middle-class ideologies that did not fit local realities. Furthermore, because the southern Avalon remained a pre-industrial society into the 20th century, plebeian women's status did not undergo the erosion experienced by their counterparts in the industrializing British Isles. In rural Ireland, the marginalization of women from agricultural work and the collapse of the domestic textile industry and the "potato culture"46 in the early 19th century led to a depreciation of women's worth, both as producers and reproducers. Similarly, in England, the masculinization of farm labour and dairying and the mechanization and industrialization of cottage industries led to the devaluation of women's labour.⁴⁷ On the southern Avalon, however, women's status as essential co-producers in the fishing economy, as well as reproducers of family work units within that economy, remained intact and forestalled any masculinist project within plebeian culture to circumscribe their lives.

If members of the local middle class were going to attempt to introduce feminine ideals into the fishing community, then this was the network of plebeian gender relations with which they must contend. And one of the forums in which they might

work in cottage woollen and linen industries. For a discussion of women's status in rural Ireland and the decline in that status by the early 19th century, see L.A. Clarkson, "Love, Labour and Life: Women in Carrick-on-Suir in the Late Eighteenth Century", *Irish Economic and Social History*, 20 (1993), pp. 18-34; Mary Daly, "Women in the Irish Workforce from Pre-industrial to Modern Times", *Saothar*, 7 (1981), pp. 74-82; Hasia R. Diner, *Erin's Daughters in America: Irish Immigrant Women in the Nineteenth Century* (Baltimore, 1983); David Fitzpatrick, "The Modernisation of the Irish Female", in Patrick O'Flanagan, Paul Ferguson and Kevin Whelan, eds., *Rural Ireland: Modernisation v. Change*, *1600-1900* (Cork, 1987), pp. 162-8; Dierdre Mageean, "To Be Matched or to Move: Irish Women's Prospects in Munster", in Christiane Harzig, ed., *Peasant Maids – City Women: From the European Countryside to Urban America* (Ithaca, 1997), pp. 57-97; Janet A. Nolan, *Ourselves Alone: Women's Emigration from Ireland*, 1885-1920 (Lexington, Kentucky, 1989).

⁴⁵ Clarkson, "Love, Labour and Life", p. 30.

^{46 &}quot;Potato culture" refers not just to horticultural practices, but a whole cycle of dependence on the potato that developed among almost half Ireland's population in the decades before the great famine – a cycle marked by early marriage, high fertility rates and subdivision of the land to accommodate growing numbers, resulting in even greater dependence on the potato to sustain following generations.

⁴⁷ See, for example, Leonore Davidoff, "The Role of Gender in the 'First Industrial Nation': Farming and the Countryside in England, 1780-1850", in *Worlds Between*, pp. 180-205; Koditschek, "Gendering of the British Working Class"; Rendall, *Women in Industrializing Society;* Deborah Valenze, *The First Industrial Woman* (New York and Oxford, 1995).

have made efforts to rein in Irish womanhood on the southern Avalon was the local court system. Throughout the 16th and 17th centuries, justice in Newfoundland had been a makeshift affair, dispensed by fishing admirals - the captains of the first fishing vessels to reach every harbour at the start of the fishing season. This system, with a right to appeal decisions to the visiting naval commodore, was given legislative sanction in 1699. In 1729, in grudging acknowledgment of the over-wintering population, the naval governor at Newfoundland was permitted to appoint justices of the peace and surrogates to hear fishery disputes in the absence of fishing admirals and seasonal governors. As the century progressed, the legal regime in Newfoundland expanded to include customs officers (1739) and courts of vice-admiralty (1744), over and terminer (1750) and common pleas (1789). In 1791, a court of civil jurisdiction was introduced and its jurisdiction was broadened to include criminal matters the following year. But the face of the law most frequently encountered by the plebian community on the southern Avalon was that of the local, middle-class magistrate. Magistrates were appointed from among the principal merchants and inhabitants of the area and, throughout the study period, they were overwhelmingly members of the mercantile community, although several Anglican clergymen and a resident doctor also sat for brief periods.48

Feminist scholarship has argued that within the British legal tradition, the court system – a regime dominated by male legislators, judges, lawyers and juries – was one of the chief mechanisms for regulating female sexuality.⁴⁹ Women did, however, have varying degrees of agency within this framework, depending on specific historical contexts. On the southern Avalon, plebeian women were a vital part of local court life, as civil litigants, as complainants and defendants in criminal matters, as witnesses and petitioners and as parties in estate matters. Indeed, the courtroom was more often a site of their empowerment than their oppression. Women's visibility in the court system and their reception by magistrates suggests that the legal milieu, at least at the local level, may not have been as inhospitable as it was in other jurisdictions.⁵⁰ Court

- 48 On the Newfoundland justice system in general, see Christopher English and Christopher P. Curran, "A Cautious Beginning: The Court of Civil Jurisdiction, 1791", *Silk Robes and Sou'westers: The Supreme Court 1791-1991* (St. John's, 1991); English, "The Reception of Law in Ferryland District, Newfoundland, 1786-1812", paper presented to a joint session of the Canadian Law and Society Association and the Canadian Historical Association, Brock University, 2 June 1996; English, "From Fishing Schooner to Colony: The Legal Development of Newfoundland, 1791-1832", in Louis A. Knafla and Susan W.S. Bunnie, eds., *Law, Society, and the State: Essays in Modern Legal History* (Toronto, Buffalo, London, 1995), pp. 73-98. The observations on southern Avalon magistrates are drawn from GN5, PANL; 340.9 N45, PRL. See also Keough, "Slender Thread", chapters 6, 8, 9, Appendix A.
- 49 Backhouse, *Petticoats and Prejudice*; Cullum and Baird, "A Woman's Lot"; Karen Dubinsky, "'Maidenly Girls' or 'Designing Women?': The Crime of Seduction in Turn-of-the Century Ontario", in Franca Iacovetta and Mariana Valverde, eds., *Gender Conflicts: New Essays in Women's History* (Toronto, 1992), pp. 27-66; Edwards, *Female Sexuality*.
- 50 Despite the incomplete nature of the court records for the area, the writer's database on civil and criminal cases and estate matters involving women on the southern Avalon includes more than 500 entries for the period. For other writings on the presence of Newfoundland women in the court system, see Trudi D. Johnson, "Matrimonial Property Law in Newfoundland to the End of the Nineteenth Century", Ph.D. thesis, Memorial University, 1998; Krista Simon, "A Case Study in the Reception of Law in Newfoundland: Assessing Women's Participation in the Courts of Placentia District, 1757-1823", Honours dissertation, Memorial University, 1999.

cases dealing directly with issues of female sexuality in the southern Avalon reveal a laissez-faire attitude on the part of local magistrates in monitoring plebeian womanhood.51

Seduction law in the 18th and early 19th century fit comfortably with constructions of female sexuality as passive and of women as virtual possessions. This civil action, which was based on the English common-law principle that a master could sue for the loss of a servant's services due to injury, could be taken only by a woman's legal guardian (usually, the father). Damages were evaluated in terms of the guardian's loss of a daughter's or ward's domestic services during pregnancy and lying-in, not in terms of her pain and suffering or reduced social and economic expectations.⁵²

The seduction action was not uncommon in other jurisdictions. It is intriguing, then, that only one case survives in the court records for the southern Avalon. On 4 October 1827, Catharine Delahunty, a widow, complained that James H. Carter had seduced her daughter, Ellen, and asked for ± 100 compensation for the loss of Ellen's services. Ellen appeared at the trial as a witness and told the court that for the past year, Carter had persistently courted her attention, first by offering her work, knitting socks and cutting "sounds"⁵³ on the stage head, and then by suggesting assignations in the woods to cut firewood. The couple had gone on several woodcutting expeditions and, eventually, Ellen had become pregnant. Her mother claimed that Ellen had been unable to carry out her duties from the seventh month of her pregnancy onwards, that her recuperation from childbirth had been slow and that her capacity to work thereafter had been reduced as a result. Ellen's sister, Catharine Kelly, appeared as a witness for the defence, claiming that she had recently had to warn Ellen against "walking with Robert Brine . . . a married man". Catharine countered with character witness Martin Conway, who swore that he had "never seen Ellen Delahunty conduct herself differently from what well behaved Girls in her situation in life do". The effort by the defendant to present Ellen as an "unchaste" woman would not have disproved Catharine's suit, as the action was for compensation for loss of household services; however, he may have been hoping to lower the award for "damaged goods". Certainly, the £30 recommended by the jury was far less than the £100 compensation sought by Catharine; but this was still a substantial amount of money, and a significant award for this particular court.⁵⁴ Indeed, given that seduction suits

- 51 The reader is urged not to clump the following cases together in a total that will have little significance. We cannot read the same meaning into a woman's being charged with prostitution, for example, and a woman's taking her husband to court for abuse or desertion. Furthermore, in many of the following categories (e.g., seduction, infanticide, prostitution, loss of consortium and rape), low numbers are positive indicators of women's status. The significant participation of Irish-Newfoundland women in the court system is demonstrated in the previous note. Also indicative of women's status and authority were the informal mechanisms they used to obtain justice within their communities. See Keough, "Slender Thread", chapters 5 and 6.
- 52 Backhouse, *Petticoats and Prejudice;* Dubinsky, "'Maidenly Girls'". 53 The "sound" was the air-bladder that ran along the inside of the backbone of the cod fish and controlled its buoyancy. It was removed during the splitting process, salted and eaten as a local delicacy.
- 54 Fishermen's wages in the area, for example, generally ranged from £20 to £30 per season in the late 1820s. Case details appear in Catharine Delahunty v. James H. Carter, 4 October 1827, Ferryland, box 1, ff. 142-5, GN 5/2/C/1, PANL.

generally garnered higher awards than paternity suits and given that James Carter was a member of a wealthy, middle-class family in Ferryland, Catharine and Ellen demonstrated a fair degree of legal savvy in proceeding in this manner. Certainly, no local awards under the bastardy law approached $\pounds 30$ during the period.

Still, the bastardy action provided another option for pregnant women who wished to make reluctant fathers live up to their paternal responsibilities. Unlike the seduction suit, the bastardy action was taken by the woman herself. On the southern Avalon, bastardy suits were more common than seduction actions, suggesting a degree of female agency in the courts. Still, there were only nine bastardy cases for the period. Women may have had other informal community mechanisms to bring to bear on reluctant fathers, or, perhaps, single mothers on the southern Avalon had social and economic opportunities, such as a reasonable expectation of work, future marriage or family support, that minimized the need for bastardy actions. Still, it is significant that nine women were willing to take public, political action by bringing the alleged fathers of their children to court. By using the court system in this way, these women acted as autonomous legal entities rather than legal dependents.

The results of their actions are known in only six of the nine cases. In all six, support for the child was ordered, and in half of these cases, the mothers were also awarded lying-in expenses. In early April 1791, for example, Catherine Oudle (also, Audle), a single woman of Ferryland, appeared before the magistrates and named John Murray, Sr., a fisherman at Ferryland, as the father of her unborn child. When Catharine gave birth to a boy on 22 April, Murray was ordered to pay the following support and expenses:

the sum of ten shillings . . . toward the Laying in of the s^d. Catherine Audle & y^e maintenance of y^e s^d. Child, to the time of making this Order . . . the sum of two shillings weekly & ever[y] week from this present time for the maintenance of the s^d. Child – so long as the Child shall be chargeable to the s^d. Harbour . . . [or alternatively] weekly & ever[y] week y^e sum of two shillings & sixpence, in Case the s^d. Catherine Audle shall not Nurse or take Care of the Child herself.⁵⁵

Similarly, when Manus Butler admitted to fathering Elizabeth Carney's child, the court was thorough in its support order for £9.19.6, detailing expenses for a midwife's attendance (£1.1.0), nursing services for a childbed illness suffered by Elizabeth (£2.2.0) and the nursing and clothing of the child from its birth to the court hearing (£6.16.6). In addition, the court ordered 3s.6d. per week continuing maintenance for the child.⁵⁶

There is no indication that either the mother's character or her sexual history was called into question in any of the cases examined. Furthermore, the mother's word seemed sufficient to establish paternity, although in three of the nine cases, the fathers also admitted the claim. In four of the cases, the purported fathers had left the district,

⁵⁵ *Catherine Oudle (or Audle) v. John Murray, Sr.*, 3 or 4 (both dates appear in the record), 25 April 1791, Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.

⁵⁶ Elizabeth Carney v. Manus Butler, 16, 23 May 1791, Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.

usually before the claim was made. In one case, more dramatically, a reluctant father, William Walsh, ran from the courtroom and later successfully resisted arrest by brandishing a knife at the two constables dispatched to fetch him back. Walsh was not apprehended, but several of his companions were later fined for helping him escape.⁵⁷ Indeed, the magistrates took pains to track down absconding fathers or, if unsuccessful, to attach any wages remaining in the hands of employers in the district. Of course, the court was primarily acting to ensure that mother and child not become a charge on the community. But the bastardy law provided women with some access to financial assistance and the opportunity to act as independent agents in the court. Furthermore, local magistrates were receptive to their claims and made reasonable efforts to have fathers acknowledge their responsibilities.⁵⁸

Infanticide and concealment of birth cases were also potential terrain for patrolling female sexuality. The vast majority of defendants in these cases in British and colonial courts shared a similar profile. They tended to be young, unmarried, plebeian or working-class women, especially servants. Most, already caught in difficult socioeconomic circumstances, acted out of fear of the social disgrace and reduced employment prospects that unwed motherhood would bring. Courts were generally reluctant to prosecute and juries were generally reluctant to convict on infanticide charges; the lesser charge of concealment was more commonly employed with success, although even in such cases, the courts were often sensitive to the desperation and limited options that motivated the mothers' actions.⁵⁹

Remarkably, no cases of infanticide or concealment of birth survive in the court records for the southern Avalon. It is unlikely that the local court would have turned a blind eye to such matters. Given that illegitimacy did not carry a heavy stigma within the Irish plebeian tradition of the southern Avalon in this period, family or community support probably cushioned the hardship of illegitimate births. Single, plebeian mothers may have been in a relatively strong position to survive socially and economically. Furthermore, they had access to the court system to seek financial assistance from reluctant fathers and reason to expect successful results. Thus, the fear of unwed motherhood was, perhaps, not as keenly felt on the southern Avalon as elsewhere.

- 57 Margaret Mackey v. William Walsh, 29 April, 9 May 1836, 15 February 1837, Ferryland, box 1, ff. 86-8, 95, GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.
- 58 After Newfoundland achieved representative government in 1833, one of its earliest pieces of legislation was 4 William 4, Cap. 7, An Act to provide for the Maintenance of Bastard Children (1834). By its terms, a woman about to have an illegitimate child could swear to its paternity before a justice of the peace, and the purported father was to provide security for maintenance of the child or, in default, be jailed. If he felt that he had been wrongly charged or if the complainant was a woman of "ill-fame" or a "whore", then he could appeal the claim in the next quarter sessions. In addition, magistrates had discretionary powers to require either the mother or the father to provide security of £20 for the child's care. Ultimately, then, both mother and father were deemed financially responsible for the child. Of the nine cases examined on the southern Avalon, five were heard before the passage of this Act and four after its enactment. However, in these cases, the mother's character was never challenged or made an issue.
- 59 See, for example Backhouse, *Petticoats and Prejudice*; Carol Berkin and Leslie Horowitz, eds., *Women's Voices, Women's Lives: Documents in Early American History* (Boston, 1998); Cullum and Baird, "A Woman's Lot"; Allyson N. May, "She at First Denied It': Infanticide Trials at the Old Bailey", in Valerie Frith, ed., *Women & History: Voices of Early Modern England* (Toronto, 1995), pp. 19-49.

The manifestation of female sexuality which most induced patriarchal anxieties about the moral order was prostitution. More than any other woman, the prostitute, with her blatant sexual agency, flouted middle-class constructions of female passivity and threatened the rationality and self-control that defined middle-class masculinity. Furthermore, by conducting her business in public, she transgressed the careful ordering of separate spheres. Yet, ironically, courts in British jurisdictions often treated prostitutes with a degree of tolerance, seeing them as a necessary social evil; they serviced male lust in ways that were beyond the capacity of "respectable" wives and mothers. Only the most outrageous examples received the full brunt of the legal system.⁶⁰

No evidence of charges against women for prostitution or the catch-all vagrancy survives among the court records of the southern Avalon. On the surface, this seems to suggest that local constables and magistrates were little concerned about women of "ill repute". The court did, however, take action against female complainants who were deemed to be threats to the moral order in two sexual assault cases. In 1773 Mary Keating accused Stephen Kennely of attempting to rape her. He had come into her house, she claimed, and "sat upon the Bed after her husband went out ... [and] treated her in a barbarous and cruel manner wanting to get his will of her". Kennely would have killed her, Mary claimed, had not one John McGraugh prevented him. Various "principal Inhabitants" of Ferryland testified, however, that the Keating house was a "disorderly house" where they entertained "riotous friends"; the defendant, Kennely, by contrast, was represented as "a man of an Honest Character". Based on these character profiles, the magistrates ordered that Mary and her husband be "turned out of the country".⁶¹ The court took similar action against Catharine Power of Renews, a woman notorious for her drunken and promiscuous behaviour, when she complained in 1806 that William Deringwater (also, Drinkwater) had sexually assaulted her in her home. The court, however, was not convinced by the "unsoported solitary deposition" of this "woman of infamous character". Furthermore, a defence witness swore that he had put Catherine to bed intoxicated earlier in the evening and three others testified that Deringwater had been at his own home at the time of the alleged assault. The court acquitted the defendant and ordered that the plaintiff, Catharine, be sent back to Ireland at the first opportunity.62

The most intriguing aspect of these two cases is the order for removal of the complainant. Local courts issued sentences of transportation to the home country with some regularity in cases involving property crimes, especially in the 18th and early 19th centuries. However, in terms of breaches of the peace or crimes against the person, magistrates generally ordered deportation only in the most extreme cases of violence or riotous behaviour. The banishment of Mary Keating and Catharine Power suggests that the behaviour of these women of "infamous character" was similarly seen as an extreme threat to the moral and social order. Despite a generally relaxed attitude towards the conduct of plebeian women, the middle-class magistrates of the southern Avalon did set some boundaries for their sexual behaviour.

⁶⁰ Backhouse, *Petticoats and Prejudice*; Edwards, *Female Sexuality*; Randolph Trumbach, "Modern Prostitution and Gender in *Fanny Hill*: Libertine and Domesticated Fantasy", in Rousseau and Porter, eds., *Sexual Underworlds*, pp. 69-85.

⁶¹ Mary Keating v. Stephen Kennely, 14 September 1773, n.f., 340.9 N45, PRL.

⁶² Catharine Power at the Suit of the Crown v. William Deringwater, alias Drinkwater, 20 September

Incidents of rape and other forms of male violence against women are indicators of unequal power relations between men and women. It is notable that only eight cases involving complaints of rape or assault with intent to commit rape survive in the local court records for the period. Of course, such incidents were likely under-reported. However, women's ability to fend for themselves in physical confrontations may have acted as a deterrent to sexual assault. Of the eight reported cases, three resulted in guilty verdicts and three were dismissed. In another, the defendant was cleared of the rape charge but found guilty of a common assault. Any record of the disposition of the remaining case has not survived. This middling conviction rate might initially suggest an ambivalent attitude towards the crime on the part of the southern Avalon magistrates. In the cases resulting in convictions, however, the magistrates and juries appeared responsive to the women complainants. Corroboration was not essential to proving the charge, for in only one of the three cases – the attempted rape of Mary Jenkins - did the complainant provide a supporting witness. In the Jenkins matter, the main offender absconded and could not be punished, but two of his companions were convicted as accessories and ordered to pay fines (£1 each) and compensation to the victim ($\pounds 2$ each), an unusual resolution of an assault case for this particular court. Even the witness for the complainant, a timid shoemaker who had been present in the house at the time of the attempted rape, was fined for not rendering assistance.⁶³ In the other two cases ending in convictions (in 1829 and 1841), the defendants were given prison terms of 12 months and one month, respectively.⁶⁴ Both attacks, but particularly the violence of the 1829 assault, attracted sentences beyond the court's standard correctives of small fines and orders to keep the peace.

In many jurisdictions, the treatment of female sexuality as a precipitating factor in sexual assault made rape trials an ordeal for victims. Using "a model of female sexuality as *agent provocateur*, temptress or seductress",⁶⁵ justices and defence lawyers often minutely examined the sexual, moral and social history of the complainant and her previous relationship with the accused to determine how she had "contributed to her own downfall". On the southern Avalon, however, the former character of the woman complainant was called into question in only two cases – the alleged assaults of Mary Keating and Catharine Power – reflecting the persistent attitude in the justice system that women of "ill repute" could not be raped. Yet only in the case of Mary Keating did the court make its finding solely on the basis of the previous characters of the parties involved.

The British legal system could also monitor female sexuality by protecting the husband's right to consortium. Because a husband had the right to control his wife's body, he had several legal recourses if denied her sexual services. He could seek a

1806, Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL .

- 63 *Re: Mary Jenkins*, 24 February 1794 (this is the date that appears in the records, but the year was more likely 1795, for the record falls between matters heard 17 November 1794 and 20 May 1795), Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.
- 64 Rex v. Timothy Callahan, 21 August 1829, Ferryland, box 1, f. 2, GN 5/4/C/1; Rex v. Timothy Callehan, 29 October 1830, Ferryland, box 1, ff. 227, 229-30, GN 5/2/C/1; Mary Place v. John Higgins, 17 February 1841, Ferryland, box 2, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.
- 65 Edwards, *Female Sexuality*, p. 50. See also Backhouse, *Petticoats and Prejudice*; Cullum and Baird, "A Woman's Lot"; Dubinsky, "Maidenly Girls".

court order to have his wife return to the matrimonial bed. He could also initiate various court actions against a third party and demand compensation for loss of consortium: criminal conversation (having sexual relations with the wife), enticement (encouraging the wife to leave her husband) and harbouring (providing the wife with refuge after she had run away).

There are only two brief references to loss of consortium matters on the southern Avalon during the study period. A court order in the 1773 records for Ferryland district directed Simon Pendergrass to pay Edward Farrel £5 in compensation for having had "criminal correspondence" with Farrel's wife, a relationship that had apparently been going on "for some time".⁶⁶ The second matter was fleetingly referred to in the letterbooks of the colonial secretary's office in St. John's. In October, 1760, Governor James Webb ordered William Jackson, JP of the district of Trepassey, "to take up and send hereunder custody one Clement O'Neal, who has carried with him ye Wife of Jos^h. Fitzpatrick as Likewise all his Moveable Effects".⁶⁷

While details are sketchy, the two cases appear to have been handled in different ways, possibly reflecting a difference in attitude between the authorities involved. The Ferryland court seems to have dealt fairly leniently with the former case: it ordered a small payment to compensate the plaintiff, Farrel, for a rather long-term encroachment on his proprietary rights. The second order, which the governor issued after a hearing at St. John's, had a more ominous and punitive tone. O'Neal was to be arrested and his effects attached. The order implied that Mrs. Fitzpatrick was to return to the matrimonial home. While the evidence is meagre, it is possible that the local magistrates had a more lenient attitude towards the issue of consortium than authorities more removed from local circumstances. Nonetheless, the scarcity of consortium cases fits with the prevalence of informal marital arrangements, the acceptance of informal separation and divorce, and the lack of pre-occupation with primogeniture⁶⁸ and legitimacy in the southern Avalon – all elements of a marriage regime that kept relatively loose control over female sexuality.

The southern district court records for the period reveal only four cases involving domestic violence against women. Although such incidents, as with rape, were likely under-reported, the low numbers may have been a further indicator of plebeian women's significant status within their families and their ability to hold their own in physical struggles. The magistrates on the southern Avalon appeared to be responsive to the woman complainant in each of the reported cases. In two matters, the alleged abusers were made to enter into peace bonds and ordered to return for trial; unfortunately, the judgments in these two cases were either not recorded or have not survived. The other two cases resulted in what were essentially court orders for separation and maintenance. There was no indication in the records that the

⁶⁶ Order re: Simon Pendergrass, 8 October 1774, n.f., 340.9 N45, PRL.

⁶⁷ Order, Governor James Webb to William Jackson, JP, District of Trepassey, 6 October 1760, GN 2/1/A, 3/115/1760, PANL.

⁶⁸ Testamentary practices on the southern Avalon demonstrated a disposition to "share and share alike" both real and personal property among all children, with the exception of primary fishing premises, which were generally bequeathed to sons. See Keough, "Slender Thread", chapter 7; Johnson, "Matrimonial Property Law".

magistrates, in their handling of the four cases, made any effort to encourage the complainants to return to their husbands.

Indeed, in a 1791 matter involving extreme domestic violence, the court moved quickly to protect wife and children and remove them from the abusive situation. Margarett Hanahan (also, Hanrahan) complained on 31 January that upon returning home the previous evening, she had discovered her husband, Thomas, trying to suffocate their youngest child and that he had later "ill-used" and flogged their older child with a bough "to oblidge it to make water". When Margarett had tried to interfere. Thomas had threatened her with a hatchet. The court observed the marks of violence on wife and children and sentenced Thomas to 39 lashes on the bare back as well as imprisonment until he could provide security for a peace bond. The magistrates also granted Margarett's request to be separated from her husband. And two and a half months later, the court ordered the husband to leave the district. This was, effectively, an order for divorce – more than 175 years before the Supreme Court of Newfoundland had jurisdiction to grant divorces.⁶⁹ Given the flexibility of the local marital regime, Margarett was certainly free to move into another, informal family arrangement; indeed, by 1800, she and her two children were living with John Ellis at Ferryland.70

None of the women involved in these southern Avalon cases was forced to remain in abusive marriages and none was found to have deserted and forfeited all rights to maintenance and child custody. Furthermore, the outcome of *Hanahan v. Hanahan* indicated the court's willingness to punish excessively violent husbands in kind. This contrasted with 18th- and 19th-century cases in England and Planter Nova Scotia, for example, in which courts generally dealt leniently with wifebeaters and encouraged women to return to abusive situations for the sake of preserving the marriage, regardless of the violence of the assault. This was an approach which frequently placed battered women in even greater danger and which certainly discouraged the reporting of domestic violence.⁷¹

While Newfoundland courts did not obtain jurisdiction over matrimonial causes until 1947 or the power to grant divorces until 1967, magistrates did exercise a *de facto* jurisdiction in granting separations and support for deserted spouses and children. On this basis, they heard at least seven matrimonial cases during the study period, including the case of *Mountain v. Mountain*. One was initiated by a husband who had been turned out of the matrimonial home – an intriguing case in its own right, as the wife was ordered to pay him £3, "which is to be in full of all Demands he shall pretend to have on the House and Goods in Consideration that he has a Child to

⁶⁹ Margarett Hanahan v. Thomas Hanahan, 31 January, 1 February, 11 April 1791, Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN 5/4/C/1, PANL. Christopher English discusses this case and interprets the judgment as a "virtual divorce" in "The Reception of Law", pp. 40-2.

⁷⁰ Pole Papers, 1799-1800, MG 205, PANL. This option was also pursued by other separated or deserted women in the area.

⁷¹ See, for example, Anna Clarke, "Humanity or Justice? Wifebeating and the Law in the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries", in Smart, ed., *Regulating Womanhood*, pp. 187-206; Margaret R. Hunt, "The Great Danger She Had Reason to Believe She Was In': Wife-beating in the Eighteenth Century", in Frith, ed., *Women & History*, pp. 81-102; Norton, "The Dark Side", pp. 183-4; Mary Lyndon Shanley, *Feminism, Marriage, and the Law in Victorian England, 1850-1895* (Princeton, 1989).

maintain".⁷² The remaining six were initiated by wives and again the local magistrates were pragmatic and responsive to the women involved, sanctioning *de facto* separations and awarding maintenance for wives and children, whether it had been the wife or the husband who had left the matrimonial home. It does not appear that magistrates applied pressure on wives to reconcile with their husbands in any of these cases.

As well, women who had separated from their husbands were not expected to live the remainder of their lives in sexual denial or forfeit all rights to child custody and support. For example, after Mary Dunn's successful suit in 1791 for child maintenance from her estranged husband, Timothy, she began to cohabit with a William Hennecy, with no indication in the records that she thereby forfeited her right to child support.⁷³ Similarly, Ann St. Croix of St. Mary's was not penalized for her post-separation relationship with another man. On 16 October 1821, Ann brought her husband, Benjamin St. Croix, to court for neglect and ill treatment and sought an order for support for herself and their seven children. Ann was only 33 years old and much younger than her 77-year-old husband, a fact that the court clerk obviously felt worthy of note as he underscored their ages twice in the court records. The unhappy couple had already been living apart since 1819 and the court recognized this de facto separation. It also ordered Benjamin to give up the use of his house and garden to Ann and the children, to pay her $\pounds 6$ at the end of the current fishing season and to pay $\pounds 5$ annually for the future support of the children, who were to remain in Ann's care.⁷⁴ Ann may have already moved into another, informal marital relationship with Edward Power, a fisherman of St. Mary's. Whether this was the case, or whether her newfound freedom from Benjamin had simply put her in a celebratory mood is unclear, but on 17 July 1822, almost nine months to the day after her court-sanctioned separation from her husband, Ann gave birth to a male child who, she claimed, had been fathered by Power. That October, she went back to court to seek support for the child from her new paramour, but he had already left the area and was not expected to return. Nonetheless, the court ordered that the balance of his wages with his current employer, £4.15.4, be retained for the support of the child and that from this amount, 40s. be paid for lying-in expenses and 3s. per week for support until the wages were depleted.⁷⁵ Furthermore, there was no hint of moral judgment about Ann's extramarital relationship with Power, and she did not jeopardize her original claim for child custody or support from her former husband, St. Croix.

The wife's character during the marriage was also not at issue in the awarding of support. On 13 August 1804, for example, Mary Kearney of Trepassey told the court that her husband, Andrew, had "turned her to Door" about 15 months earlier and that she had since been supported by her brother. Andrew testified that since the marriage, Mary had "behaved very III frequently getting drunk and totally neglecting her

74 Ann St. Croix v. Benjamin St. Croix, 16 October 1821, St. Mary's, f. 111, GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.

⁷² *Re: Petition of Philip Moloy*, 27 August 1750, GN 2/1/A, 1/115/1750, PANL. There is no mention of whether the child in question was a child of the marriage.

⁷³ May Dunn v. Timothy Dunn, 14 March 1791, Ferryland, box 1, n.f., GN/5/4/C/1, PANL. See also Pole Papers, 1799-1800, MG 205, PANL.

⁷⁵ Ann St. Croix v. Edward Power, 17 July 1822, St. Mary's, ff. 130-1, GN 5/4/C/1, PANL.

household affairs". Furthermore, six months after the nuptials, Mary had given birth to a male child who, according to Andrew, was not his. Yet, despite Andrew's claims concerning his wife's slatternliness and sexual immorality, the court granted Mary maintenance of 3s. per week for life, provided that she had no children by any other man. Furthermore, Mary obtained this order despite having some alternative means of support (her brother); thus, the court was acting not out of concern that Mary would become a charge on the community, but in recognition of her right to maintenance from her husband who had turned her out of the matrimonial home.⁷⁶

What is most striking in the court life of the southern district is its relatively benign treatment of female sexuality when compared with other jurisdictions in Britain, Canada, and even Newfoundland. Christopher English has offered some explanations for the court's pragmatism in its dealings with both men and women. He notes that the *Judicature Acts* of 1791, 1792 and 1809 provided that English law be received in Newfoundland only "so far as the same can be applied".⁷⁷ The local magistrates were men with stakes in the community, he argues, who dispensed justice based on an understanding of local issues and a familiarity with local inhabitants; if they thought English law was deficient or inappropriate for Newfoundland situations, they simply made new law. These are useful insights into how the legal regime manifested itself "on the ground" in many outports during the period.

However, local magistrates and administrators (most wore a double cap) on the southern Avalon were also part of the emerging middle class with its middle-class ideals of femininity. Certainly, the behaviour of women within their own class was carefully monitored. Although there were some 18th-century women of the local gentry who led public and independent lives, most women of this class were retiring into genteel domesticity by the turn of the following century. Wives and daughters socialized only with other middle-class families in the area or in St. John's (some also wintered with relatives in England). They married members of their own class. They did no physical labour on flakes or in fields; rather, their work entailed rearing children and supervising domestic servants. They did not appear personally in the court house. In matters that did involve them, such as probate or debt collection, they were usually represented by men from their own circle. Certainly, their names did not appear in any of the cases involving assault, bastardy, slander, rape or domestic violence. (This is not to suggest that such incidents did not occur among the middle class, but merely that they were not played out in public.) Totally absent in the area were the types of activities that gave middle-class women elsewhere a "respectable" admittance into the public sphere - church fund-raising and philanthropic work, for example, or involvement in anti-slavery and temperance movements. These women's lives were increasingly circumscribed by the parameters of gender ideology; indeed, the gentility and respectability of these women helped to maintain class boundaries in small fishing communities where contact between middle-class and plebeian men was more frequent and social distance therefore less clearly demarcated.⁷⁸

⁷⁶ Mary Kearney v. Andrew Kearney, 13 August 1804, n.f., 340.9 N45, PRL.

⁷⁷ English, "Reception of Law", p. 44.

⁷⁸ The experiences of middle-class women on the southern Avalon are discussed in Keough, "The Slender Thread", chapter 9.

Yet, while middle-class contemporaries in Britain were trying to encourage a modified form of respectability among the working class – one that involved a refashioned construction of female respectability – middle-class magistrates and administrators on the southern Avalon had reason to hesitate in imposing restrictions on plebeian women. These men were primarily either merchants or agents, or connected by kinship or marriage to local mercantile families that made their money by supplying local fishing families in return for their fish and oil. And the resident fishery had become overwhelmingly dependent on household production in which the labour of plebeian women, work that took place in public spaces on stage head and flake, was essential. In addition, these women, in their various economic capacities, were also an intrinsic part of the exchange economy and the truck system – the supply and credit practices which underwrote the resident fishery. The working woman was not a "social problem"; she was an economic necessity. It was, thus, not in the interests of local magistrates to encourage the withdrawal of plebeian women into the respectability of the private sphere.⁷⁹

The other key player in Peggy Mountain's drama was the Catholic Church. Why was the response of the priest to Peggy's situation so different from that of the magistrates? The answer may lie with the relationship between Irish plebeian women and the Catholic authorities. Father Browne also had a stake in the local community; he too was familiar with local circumstances and personalities, as he had been at the mission in Ferryland for 20 years. Yet he did not try to accommodate Peggy as did the local magistrates. Rather, he hounded Peggy out of the district because of her "deviant" sexual behaviour. It might be tempting to explain the matter simply in terms of a clash between secular and religious authorities over jurisdiction in arbitrating local disputes. Yet this model of tension must be qualified. Browne did not regularly intervene in other matters before the court. Indeed, he often socialized with Carter and other local merchants and magistrates, and would himself be shunned and stripped of his priestly faculties by his bishop in 1841 on a litany of charges, including his too frequent and conspicuous fraternizing with the local Protestant "Ascendancy".⁸⁰ If this

- 79 In this regard, resident magistrates may have been more pragmatic and utilitarian than governors, chief justices and visiting surrogates who were not directly involved in the fishery. This may, to some extent, explain the contrast in my observations of the southern Avalon and those of Cadigan in relation to the court's perception of women's "place" in Conception Bay. See Cadigan Hope and Deception and "Whipping Them into Shape: State Refinement of Patriarchy Among Conception Bay Fishing Families, 1787-1825", in McGrath, Neis and Porter, eds., Their Lives and Times, pp. 48-59. Cadigan observes a much greater effort by courts in Conception Bay to impose standards of female respectability and domesticity than I have found on the southern Avalon. However, he assumes an unproblematic transplanting of patriarchy from the Old World to the New – untempered by migration and early settlement experiences - and views women's status as secondary within a patriarchal family structure that was reinforced by the formal legal system and male "discipline . . . by the fist". See Cadigan, Hope and Deception, pp. 64-82. Such findings do not mesh with the southern Avalon data. Cadigan's study area, though, contained a different ethnic mix of English and Irish, and economic diversification was greater in Conception Bay with the development of the North Shore, Labrador, and seal fisheries and various related trades. It is possible that these contrasting developments resulted in different gender relations within fishing households in the two areas.
- 80 Other charges against Browne included neglect of his pastoral duties and the appropriation of church property for his family's benefit. See Bishop Fleming to Cardinal Franconio, Prefect of Propaganda Fide, 23 September 1842, Fleming Papers, 103/17/7, RCASJ. Various entries throughout the Robert Carter Diary also indicate that Browne was very much a part of Carter's social circle.

was a turf war, it was fought on the grounds of female respectability, for the tension in the episode appears to have emanated from Browne's dissenting views on the regulation of Irish-Newfoundland womanhood.

Certainly, Father Browne's reaction was not out of line with church efforts to monitor female sexuality. When Catholic clergy were finally permitted to operate openly in Newfoundland after 1784, priests were overwhelmed by the numbers of informal family arrangements in their new missions. In Father Ewer's 1789 report on Ferryland district, it was the indecency of women's having multiple partners that became the particular focus of paternalistic concern (or, perhaps, blame), as he noted:

The magistrates had for custom here, to marry, divorce & remarry again different times, & this was sometimes done without their knowledge, so that there are women living here with their 4th husband each man alive & form different familys in repute. I would wish to know if these mariages are but simple contracts confirmed & disolved by law, or the sacrament of matrimony received validly by the contracting partys. If the latter it will be attended with much confusion in this place, with the ruin of many familys & I fear the total suppression of us all as acting against the government.⁸¹

British authorities in Newfoundland acknowledged the validity of some local marriage practices, given the lack of access to formal marriage rites in the period.⁸² But the Catholic church, which had grown away from its Celtic-Christian roots by the late 18th century, was not so sanguine and, while realizing that it must tread carefully around local regulations, was determined to untie such bonds that yet "remain[ed] to be separated from adultery".⁸³ With the priests, then, came a concerted effort to bring women into formalized marriages within the precepts of the church. Parish records after 1820 suggest the priests enjoyed increasing success and, as a result of their efforts, the options of cohabitation and informal separation and divorce disappeared.

The dichotomized construction of woman as respectable wife and mother or temptress Eve was also part of church discourse. Thus, with the priests came the practice of "churching" women after childbirth. This was a perfunctory, shady ritual, usually a few prayers mumbled at the back door of the priest's residence over a woman who had to be "purified" for the "sin" of conceiving a child. With the priests also came a more systematic shaming of adulterous wives and unwed mothers,

⁸¹ Father Ewer to Archbishop Troy, 30 November 1789, in Byrne, ed., *Gentlemen-Bishops*, pp. 77-9. Prefect Apostolic James O Donel had already expressed similar concerns to Leonardo Antonelli, Cardinal Prefect of Propaganda Fide. See O Donel to Antonelli, c. December 1785, in Byrne, ed., *Gentlemen-Bishops*, p. 55. The clergy were also worried about the closeness of consanguinity in Newfoundland marriages. See Bishop Thomas Scallan to Cardinal Francesco Luigi Fontano, Prefect of Propaganda Fide, 6 October 1822, in Byrne, ed., *Gentlemen-Bishops*, pp. 329-33.

⁸² While marriage according to the rites of the Church of England was the legal standard in Britain through much of the period, in Newfoundland, marriages solemnized by Catholic clergy were acknowledged, and those performed by laymen, such as justices of the peace, were permitted in the absence of authorized clergy. By 1824 statute, Catholic clergy were put on equal footing with Anglican clergy in terms of celebrating marriage, and in 1833 authority to celebrate marriage was also extended to Dissenter ministers. For a discussion of early marriage law in Newfoundland, see Johnson, "Matrimonial Property Law", pp. 120-32.

⁸³ O Donel to Antonelli, c. December 1875, in Byrne, Gentlemen-Bishops, p. 55.

reflecting a double sexual standard that laid the "sin" of pre- and extra-marital sexual relationships overwhelmingly at the feet of "unchaste" women. Particularly in terms of illegitimacy, mothers were punished more harshly than fathers, suffering public humiliation, even ostracism, as they were denounced from the altar and denied (either for a limited period of public penance, or indefinitely) churching and the sacraments.⁸⁴ Here, then, was a reinforcement of the chastity requirement of middle-class ideology.

Church efforts to control "unruly" womanhood gained momentum after Bishop Michael Fleming assumed office in the 1830s. The desire to monitor female virtue was the primary motivation in Fleming's decision to bring the Presentation nuns to Newfoundland from Galway in 1833. In his 1837 report to Propaganda Fide, he expressed his abhorrence of the way in which "the children of both sexes should be moved together pell-mell" in the island's schools and portrayed their intermingling as "dangerous" and "impeding any improvement of morals".85 In a later letter to Father O'Connell, he explained his urgency in sponsoring the sisters' mission, even at considerable personal cost. It was crucial, Fleming felt, that young Newfoundland women be removed from mixed schools in order to protect "that delicacy of feeling and refinement of sentiment which form the ornament and grace of their sex". In separate schools, the nuns could "fix . . . [their] character in virtue and innocence", prepare them for motherhood and domesticity and lead them to their destiny as moral guardians of their families. A curriculum that included knitting, netting and plain and fancy needlework would ease the transition from work on flakes and in gardens to pursuits more properly reflecting womanly respectability. And "solidly instructed in the Divine precepts of the Gospel", they would abandon the ancient customary practices that were an alternate source of female power, a power that competed with the church's own authority in the spiritual realm.86

The Presentation sisters did not actually arrive in communities on the southern Avalon until the 1850s and 1860s. But the effort to rein in unruly womanhood had begun with the arrival of sanctioned Catholicism, and was articulated as early as Father Ewer's 1789 expression of concern about women's living arrangements. Furthermore, the endeavour intensified as the 19th century unfolded. And while a conflict existed for local magistrates between ideology and economic reality, there was no such conflict for the church in the pursuit of its civilizing mission on the southern Avalon. Within the framework of Catholic orthodoxy, the denial of female sexuality, the celebration of selfless motherhood, and the increasing pressure on women to transform their homes into spiritual havens, removed from the outside world, were impelling women to retire into domesticity and respectability. These pressures would intensify as the repercussions of the devotional revolution in the

⁸⁴ The information on churching and shaming comes from the oral tradition of the area. Connolly notes that in Ireland, similarly, the greatest disgrace for illegitimacy was borne by the mother and, to a lesser extent, the child. See Connolly, *Priests and People*, pp. 188-9.

⁸⁵ Fleming, Report [1837], pp. 3-4, RCASJ.

⁸⁶ Michael Anthony Fleming, "Letter on the State of Religion in Newfoundland", 11 January 1844, addressed to the Very Rev. Dr. A. O'Connell, Dublin (Dublin, 1844), p. 18. See too Frank Galgay, Michael McCarthy, Sr. Teresina Bruce and Sr. Magdalen O'Brien, A Pilgrimage of Faith: A History of the Southern Shore from Bay Bulls to St. Shott's, Frank Galgay, ed. (St. John's, 1983), chapter 9.

Irish-Catholic church of the later 19th century were felt through the regular recruitment of religious personnel from Ireland.⁸⁷

Still, church constructions of femininity met with resistance from the plebeian community because they clashed with the realities of plebeian women's lives. But some inroads were being made by the 1830s. Father Browne's success in driving Peggy Mountain out of Ferryland suggests a widening of the wedge. A further indicator was the virtual withdrawal of Irish plebeian women from the courts on matters specifically related to female sexuality. Although they continued to appear in the records on matters such as debt, wages, common assault and property, their willingness to pursue matters such as sexual assault, domestic violence, bastardy, separation and maintenance seemed negligible after the 1830s. Only four such cases survive in the records - one sexual assault (1841), one case of domestic violence (1843) and two bastardy suits (both 1854) – despite a growing population. Women were increasingly reluctant, then, to air these matters in public, a reluctance that can be linked more readily to church attributions of shame and guilt to female sexuality than to magisterial hostility. Increasingly wary of public court actions, Irish women were left with the weaker options of either handling these matters privately, or not pursuing them at all.

During the last half of the 18th and the first half of the 19th century, middle-class ideals of female domesticity and respectability infiltrated Newfoundland society through its English legal regime and an emerging local middle class of administrators, churchmen and merchants. These middle-class constructs of female respectability did not, however, easily insinuate themselves into Irish plebeian culture on the southern Avalon, where women played a significant role in community formation, held property, inhabited public spaces such as court house and stage head, had a joint custodial control of culture and a powerful place in an alternative belief system that ran in tandem with formal Catholicism, and played vital roles in subsistence and in the production of saltfish for the marketplace. Furthermore, while local administrators and magistrates on the southern Avalon, such as Carter, were part of the emerging middle class with its middle-class ideals, and certainly they carefully monitored the behaviour of women within their own class, they had reason to pause in trying to impose restrictions on plebeian women. As members of local mercantile networks,

87 Because the Catholic population at Newfoundland was predominantly Irish, a strong link was naturally forged with the Irish-Catholic church. From the latter 18th century through the 19th century, Irish orders monopolized the spiritual stewardship of the island's Catholic congregation: Irish Augustinian friars and Irish Franciscan Recollet priests spearheaded this ministry; Presentation Sisters from Galway and the Sisters of Mercy from Dublin arrived in the colony in 1833 and 1842, respectively, to educate Catholic girls; the Irish Christian Brothers came out to teach Catholic boys in 1875. Although these orders eventually admitted native Newfoundlanders, generations would pass before a substantial complement could be drawn locally. Furthermore, there was an early perception that local people would not make "proper" priests, nuns, or brothers. Recruitment of personnel from Ireland was therefore significant even into the 20th century. See Byrne, ed., Gentlemen-Bishops; Arthur P. Monahan, "Canada", in Patrick J. Corish, ed., A History of Irish Catholicism (Dublin, 1971), pp. 1-34; Michael F. Howley, Ecclesiastical History of Newfoundland (Boston, 1888); Sister M. Williamina Hogan, Pathways of Mercy in Newfoundland, 1842-1984 (St. John's, 1986); Paul O'Neill, Upon This Rock: The Story of the Roman Catholic Church in Newfoundland and Labrador (St. John's, 1984); C.F.C. O'Toole, Challenged: The Story of Edmund Rice and the Christian Brothers in North America Since 1825 (Bristol, 1975).

they were dependent on the presence of plebeian women in the public economic domain. These local magistrates, therefore had a collective interest in forestalling the equation between plebeian female respectability, and the private sphere. The Catholic clergy, by contrast, saw the regulation of "unruly" womanhood as part of their civilizing mission in Newfoundland and pursued this goal with increasing zeal as the 19th century progressed. While church ideals of femininity conflicted with plebeian realities, their efforts were already making inroads as the *Water Lily* slipped its moorings at Ferryland and carried Peggy Mountain into historical obscurity.